

CITY OF SOUTH JORDAN
CITY COUNCIL STRATEGIC PLANNING MEETING #2
COUNCIL WORK ROOM

December 14, 2022

Present: Mayor Dawn Ramsey, Council Member Jason McGuire, Council Member Don Shelton, Council Member Brad Marlor, Council Member Tamara Zander, Council Member Patrick Harris, City Manager Gary Whatcott, Deputy City Manager Dustin Lewis, City Attorney Ryan Loose, Director of Budget and Strategic Services Director Don Tingey, Director of Planning Steven Schaefermeyer, IT Director Jon Day, Director of Public Works Jason Rasmussen, City Engineer Brad Klavano, Deputy Fire Chief Ryan Lessner, CFO Sunil Naidu, Police Chief Jeff Carr, Director of City Commerce Brian Preece, City Recorder Anna Crookston, Meeting Transcriptionist Diana Baun, Director of Recreation Janell Payne, Director of Administrative Services Melinda Seager, Executive Assistant Stefani Walker, Executive Assistant to the City Manager Katie Olson, Strategy and Budget Analyst Abigail Patonai, HR Director Teresa Cook

Others: Sam Bishop

4:14 P.M.

A. Welcome, Roll Call, and Introduction – *By Mayor Dawn R. Ramsey*

B. Invocation – *By Director of City Commerce Brian Preece*

C. Discussion - Continuation of Strategic Priorities for Fiscal Year 2023-24.

Deputy City Manager Dustin Lewis continued reviewing from the previous meeting and referred back to Attachment A, beginning with the city's compensation policy. The council agreed that they were on board with Manager Lewis' suggested approach from the presentation. He then continued on with discussing service levels from Attachment A.

Council Member Patrick Harris mentioned he rides his bike on South Jordan Parkway, near I-15, and as the entryway to our city he would like to see that area maintained a bit more frequently.

Director Rasmussen asked if that was right off I-15, as he agrees they could do better there.

Council Member Harris said it's coming down off the hill around 1000 West, including down to the trail.

Manager Lewis noted they will check that out.

Mayor Ramsey mentioned the signage when you enter the city, which is mostly the small signs; she has noticed that a few of them are so faded you can barely read them. Riverton and West Jordan have done a very deliberate project to put in the big markers that say you've entered their

city. She knows that would cost a great deal of money, but she'd like to look at that as some sort of project.

Manager Whatcott asked if the mayor wanted them on every subdivision street.

Mayor Ramsey said no, but the small metal ones that are major collector street entry points need to be improved.

Council Member McGuire mentioned the signs on Redwood Road that are also faded and mangled.

Council Member Zander asked to discuss the Annex building, and why that wasn't absorbed into the new buildings; why are we still paying rent on that building space.

Manager Lewis explained that the city is under a 10 year lease for that building that they can't get out of, with about three years left. As soon as they can get out of that contract, those employees will move into another building.

Manager Whatcott explained further that a previous council wanted to buy that building, so when they offered a 10 year lease it was no big deal since the plan was to purchase it. The city changed directions and then things became problematic when they tried to work with the building owners, even offering to pay their way out of the lease, and the owners would not let that happen.

Council Member Marlors asked about the snow removal budget for this year.

Director Rasmussen said the types of storms we've been getting aren't efficient, as they linger and leave just enough to get the roads slick, causing the main roads to be continuously driven. The budget is okay right now, and they will see what the rest of this month and the next bring. There is a contingency plan in place for the budget if they go over.

Manager Lewis is more worried about the general fleet budget for fuel, versus snow removal.

Council Member McGuire said they need an additional code compliance officer.

Manager Lewis said they have been discussing that, all building inspectors also double as code compliance officers. They are seeing less building permits, which may mean some of the building inspectors may have a little bit more time to help with some code compliance. He moved on to discuss cyber security and let everyone know that for most operations there is a master plan or strategic plan; they have not had a good strategic IT master plan as of yet. An IT Strategic Plan is being put together now to help give everyone some guidance and direction. He wants everyone to know that is happening, and to understand what some of those budget increases will be.

Director Tingey said that so much work is already being done. In 2012 they did the Barry Dunn IT plan that caused the implementation of Munis and a few other programs. This year they have decided to take things internally and do focus groups with all the departments and users. They are in the process of putting the strategic plan in order, with 8 main focus areas and 24 action items; those items are listed in Attachment A.

Manager Lewis added like the CIP for roads and other infrastructure improvements, this new IT plan will give us the ability to predict some of those costs for budgeting in the future.

Manager Lewis moved on in Attachment A to discuss Summerfest.

Council Member Harris knows the city makes some money from the event, but asked for the net cost to the city.

Director of Recreation Janell Payne responded that it's around \$100,000 in hard costs.

Manager Lewis said the soft costs are probably another \$100,000, as the event requires a lot of staff. He discussed the number of employees involved in the event starting with the planning, then including Parks and Public Works staff. He will bring back those soft costs later for the council to review.

Council Member Harris said it seemed the attendance was better this last year.

Director Payne said she did a check-in after the September dated event, due to Covid, and the numbers were down that year. This year we doubled attendance from that year, which was still an increase over the regular numbers by about 25%.

Council Member Harris wanted to make sure there are enough people attending to make that money spent worthwhile, and it sounds like there are.

Manager Lewis noted that one thing contributing to those numbers is the fact that the event has been at the same time for a few years in a row, allowing residents to plan around it.

Council Member Harris noted that if they changed and did something in place of Summerfest, they would be starting from scratch and having to rebuild those attendance levels. He likes Summerfest, and feels that it's headed in the right direction.

Council Member McGuire likes it overall, it is a great opportunity to bring the community together. Many residents shared that they liked the addition of the market, more so than just having vendors; he would like to see that grow more, and see more than just insurance agencies. He noted that Magna has a very well attended breakfast hosted by the Rotary Club, and he wondered if our city could possibly do something like that. He understands that high school graduations and that timing makes it hard to get some of the bands and other participants, but he believes many like the fact that the event kicks off summer.

Director Payne noted they could look into that and try to find a partner for a similar breakfast.

Council Member Shelton asked staff if they had any ideas for something special they could add to or change with the event.

Manager Lewis said they have looked at some things, and staff has come up with some different ideas.

Director Payne has heard different things through feedback from the community, and she thinks a lot could be included regarding the history of the city. One idea was related to the original name of the city, "Gale," which was due to the wind. They discussed a possible kite festival being used to tie that in and share the city's history. Last year they implemented a homerun

derby, and there is a display at the Gale Center with the Red Gales' baseball shirts; she would love to recreate those and have those be a prize. She also discussed a movie at Aunt Mame's with Coke bottles and popcorn, another way to tie things in the city's history to the event that many are unaware of.

Council Member Shelton asked if the community would be invited to bring kites to a kite festival.

Director Payne said the larger ones would be professionals bringing them in, then that could be tied into the Gale Center craft kits with a kite cutout to let people make their own. They could also have a station there where people could make their own, learn about and fly them.

Council Member Marlor wondered if there might be a good response to a cow pie throwing contest. Something that looks like a cow pie, to throw like Frisbees.

Manager Lewis suggested having the council distribute the "cow pies" at the parade for the community to bring back to the competition. He did note that they do not want to throw Frisbees from the moving vehicles, as it was done in the past and was a safety hazard.

Council Member Zander loved the idea of the kite festival, tied into the "Gale" name. She mentioned having it on the Salt Lake County Fairgrounds one year, then bringing it back to the City Park area. She asked if it was wise to keep everything in the same location, or if they could have the kites out at Highland Park on the west side of the city while there are other things on the east side.

Director Payne said that if they were to spread it out more, it would have to be a week of Summerfest with certain portions at those other locations, keeping the carnival in the same spot.

Manager Lewis said they do have the football fields that aren't currently used, and those might be an option for a kite festival or other events.

Mayor Ramsey said her only concern with doing things on those north fields is the view.

Manager Lewis said that in the coming years, that will all be coming down as the property changes owners.

Council Member Zander loved the throwback ideas, but wanted to discuss the parade. It feels to her that as Summerfest grows, the parade still has low attendance. She feels the best attended year since she has been a council member was the year they were able to get the bands, because all the parents were there to see their kids march in the parade. She knows the mayor worked really hard to get those bands there, but she feels that participation is key to the success of the parade. She is okay with the date, but it is tricky to get the high school kids to participate. She stayed after the parade last year and walked while talking to people, and she realized that a ton of the people watching the parade were there to see their kids in the bands. It's not just energy with the bands there, it's getting the families to come and watch.

Mayor Ramsey said that parade turnout, for her, is the number one thing she would like to work on improving. She loves what is happening at Summerfest, the turnout was huge last year, but people aren't really in parade mode yet. The fact that Daybreak always has community events

like the vendor and summer markets the same morning as the parade is also an issue, and she would like to see what the city can do to work with the team at Daybreak to create a new partnership, going forward in all things, to ensure the HOA at Daybreak is providing a benefit to their residents by informing them about the community events sponsored by South Jordan City. Half the city doesn't really come out and participate, and they aren't very aware of the city events because there is so much going on closer to home. She really thinks that would help get the turnout, and improving those numbers for the parade is a huge priority for her. Other communities have parades with no open space, people are putting their stuff out days early, but ours is at such a unique time that people are not in that mode. It will always be hard to get the bands there, even Jenny Taylor told her it was hard to come the first week of June and they were glad they were able to work it out. She appreciates that people are making the effort and coming, and she thinks so much is offered that she wants to make more people aware of what's going on.

Council Member Shelton suggested possibly incorporating some of our Chinese Immersion Programs.

Manager Lewis said they reached out to the city, and they thought they would be in the parade, but then it was his understanding that the school didn't allow them to participate in the end. He said Herriman High School was the one making that decision, and they will be attending the city council meeting on January 17; that may be a good opportunity for the mayor to invite them to be in the parade and plant that seed.

Council Member McGuire noted that there are two high schools involved in the Chinese Immersion Program in the city, as Bingham has the program as well.

Mayor Ramsey said it is an uphill battle to even get the faculty to agree to it because they just ended school the day before. The quality of our parade can't be beat, it is fantastic, as are our offerings for Summerfest. That being said, two weeks after our event Herriman has theirs and its standing room only. She has really thought through this and she thinks it's the date, which may never be changed, and that's fine, but we need to be aware that will keep many people from the parade. Also, the Daybreak issue and the fact that half the city is more engaged in what's happening with their HOA and less aware of what's happening in the city. That's not necessarily their fault, but there are some things that could be helped by bridging the communication map that has been a barrier up to this point.

Manager Lewis said he is hearing from everyone they need to put more emphasis into the parade aspect, and try to drive more attendance to the parade.

Council Member Zander said we use Summerfest as the launch to summer, and the key to everything is marketing. If this is marketed more efficiently and directly, there will be better results. However, people in her neighborhood, almost without exception have no idea there was a parade when she comes home afterwards. In conjunction with Director Payne's idea of satellite programs, they could possibly have an activity every Thursday or Friday at Highland Park leading up to Summerfest. With all the west side residents attending, they will know there is a parade the following day. She also suggested possibly doing something on the west side that LIVE Daybreak combines with the city to host, as they are great at marketing and get their people out. She also noted the farmer's market in Daybreak that is well attended, and suggested

working with them early on, asking them to move the market to the City Hall location one Saturday before the event.

Council Member Marlor is very much in favor of keeping Summerfest on the schedule and staying on target, as we benefit from that with people planning for it. He agrees with Council Member Zander regarding the marketing. It might be fun for the Arts Council to put up a number of large posters, designed by them, to help with the marketing. The parade is about the kids, and if kids are seeing the posters, they will share that information with their parents.

Manager Lewis noted that if they know it will always be that first weekend in June, they can do one of the posters as a box wrap out in Daybreak that says “First weekend of every June,” and leave it.

Mayor Ramsey agrees they are marketing to the kids, that’s why they want the bands and clubs, but she also wonders about an art contest for Summerfest marketing materials. They could have all the entries on display for families to come and look at and bring them in. They discussed ways they could distribute information on a contest to the schools, as well as marketing materials for Summerfest.

Council Member Harris asked about having the parade in Daybreak, as it would attract attention and those people would come to the other events. LIVE Daybreak does such a good job with advertising, and Daybreak is where a lot of our residents live. He doesn’t think they should move everything, the carnival could stay where it’s at, but once you run a parade through Daybreak all those residents are going to know that Summerfest is going on.

Everyone discussed options for streets in Daybreak.

Manager Lewis explained that for a good parade route, you need to have both a staging and de-staging area that are easily accessible. They also want to avoid crossing state roads where possible, and make sure there is plenty of parking to avoid overloading neighborhood streets.

Director Payne noted last year there was a pretty extensive review of the parade route, looking at everything they could in the city and taking into consideration the criteria related to the staging and de-staging, state roads, parking, etc. She added that there is also value in having it near the other activities because people will go over to the activities after the parade.

Manager Lewis likes the idea of drawing attention to Summerfest, and he suggested possibly a mini parade with the city’s float or a children’s parade that went through some neighborhoods in Daybreak to draw attention to the fact that there is something else happening in the city.

Council Member Harris thinks something like what’s being discussed would be a great way to reach out to the Daybreak Community, and the numbers would be significantly increased for Summerfest because of it.

Council Member McGuire asked to play Devil’s Advocate for a moment, asking if the rest of the residents in the city are willing to make the journey across Bangerter Highway and come out to Daybreak.

Manager Lewis said they do have Highland Park with space to do activities, and the idea of satellite activities wouldn't move the entire event.

Director Tingey noted they also would have the middle and high school parking lots there for staging.

Manager Lewis mentioned that they could also think about doing the 5K up in that area, incorporating Bingham Creek Regional Park. They can definitely look into things and see how they could create those satellite events to drive awareness and bring in more people.

Council Member Zander noted that Kestrel Rise is a major artery, going from the bottom south of the community all the way to the top north end. It is an absolutely straight street, one of the few in Daybreak, and is a major north/south artery. It does have a hill so they would probably want to go north to south to avoid going uphill. Council Member Harris had a good point, they as a city have never brought their things out to Daybreak, they always ask Daybreak to come to the rest of the city, and there hasn't been a stellar cooperative relationship with them. That relationship is being worked on, and there have been improvements on both sides. Council Member Harris lives in the furthest east part of the city, and if he thinks this is a good idea, she is thrilled because the east side shouldn't be adverse to the west side, and the other way around. There needs to be one city, and we've been expecting those on the west side to come to the east side for years; Bangerter is not a divider, it's an artery. She also pointed out that they have the SoJo Race Series, which is so successful because they move it all over the city. The parade is different for valid reasons, but they move the races to all parts of our city which attracts different people, along with the same people. She also discussed the lake course that is being built out there. She took a tour of it about a month ago, the developer and designer for the lake course are expecting to have water and be ready to function this summer; there are a few things out there to help draw more people to the area. She thinks this is something worth looking at, and the best thing they can do as a council is get the east and west to be one city. If they move things around like there is no aversion to it, they are setting that example of being one big city.

Council Member Shelton wouldn't be opposed to having the entire parade in Daybreak.

Council Member Marlor would love to see a pre-parade there and some marketing. He noted that this discussion might be making Director Payne uncomfortable and asked her to comment on what's being discussed. From a logistic standpoint with parking and everything else, he's not sure how they'd put the whole parade on anywhere else other than the city park.

Director Payne agreed and said that with the logistics required for the parade, along with the staffing and all the moving pieces, she worries about having that somewhere else Saturday morning and then trying to get back to City Park with all the preparation required. She does like the idea of a parade preview. In 2020 they did a "Floats and Floats," and maybe they could adjust that to happen at Highland Park a weeknight leading up to the parade.

Manager Lewis added that for an activity like that, they wouldn't have to worry about parking as the community would come through, get their root beer float while previewing the floats that are available.

Mayor Ramsey believes that using Highland Park is key, and she couldn't agree more with all that's being said. They need to use Highland Park, as it is the City's.

Manager Lewis suggested using mugs for "Floats and Floats" that they could then bring back to the root beer garden at Summerfest for refills.

Mayor Ramsey reminded everyone that one or two nights before is graduation.

Director Payne said earlier in the week would be better, as there are already activities going on Thursday and Friday.

Manager Lewis said they will run with these ideas and see what they can come back with. If they can't incorporate everything this year, at least they know what to budget for as they prepare for next year.

Director Tingey said a partnership with LiveDaybreak would take some time to build.

Mayor Ramsey discussed the possibility of having the art contest for the picture behind the Summerfest logo, and noted that the only costs would really be a gift card for the winner, along with some staff time to display everything.

Manager Lewis said that it sounds like they are going to keep Summerfest the same weekend, adding some things and working to continue to elevate the event. The council agreed. He moved on to discussing the process implemented a year ago regarding bringing people forward to appoint to boards, committees and commissions. He asked if the council wants to continue things the way they have been done, or if they want changes to be made to that process.

Council Member McGuire noted that it can be a little awkward at times, as the council doesn't always have a lot of questions for the applicants, but he does think it is important to be able to have the discussion on the appointment right after meeting them.

The council and staff discussed times in the past where they have either decided not to appoint someone, or done the work to vet them before bringing them to a meeting to make sure they are qualified to be a possible candidate.

Council Member Zander referred back to Summerfest and the comments that it is a big burden on staff. She suggested a Summerfest Council, asking for volunteers to help with that and she thinks there would be people willing to participate and offset some of the workload with Summerfest.

Manager Lewis said it could help save time in some areas, but it would create additional labors in other areas; there would be tradeoffs.

Council Member Zander had a resident approach her a while ago, mentioning he was on a Parks and Recreation or Activities committee in another city, and he asked where he would get information on that committee for our city.

Manager Lewis said that some cities have a committee like that, and things are handed off to an outside group to plan their events. That is one approach to this, but you do lose some of your control when you give it up to an outside group to plan and run the event. They can certainly use

volunteers throughout Summerfest, and the community can reach out to staff to be a part of that. They use volunteers to do the parade staging, stuff along the parade route, and they incorporate a lot of volunteers. If there are more out there, they would love to have them because they would love the help.

Council Member Harris noted that there are people who want to help, being told what is needed so they can do it; then there are others who want to be able to lead something and make things happen, and those are two different sets of people. He thinks they could have both.

Mayor Ramsey said she has had two residents just in the last week ask if there are opportunities for them to come serve, they just want something to do and would love to contribute to the city.

Council Member Harris said there are a lot of brilliant people in our city, many who were leaders in their organizations when they were working, who have those leadership skills and could handle this. He's not suggesting passing things off to them completely, but allowing them to work in conjunction with the city and probably take care of a lot of things. It would build over time, and it would be beneficial to look at something like that.

Manager Lewis brought up the planning commission's request to have some combined meetings with the council, as they have some questions they would like to discuss, and asked for the council's input.

Mayor Ramsey would like to have that as part of a work session.

Director Schaefermeyer asked how they would set the agenda, and the council members brought up the same concern.

Attorney Loose said that would be a good time to do a training, since both groups would need that done.

Director Schaefermeyer said this came up last night, but it has come up several times in the last few months. One of the commissioner's request a few months ago was to question why the council makes the decisions they do, especially if they are different from what the commission decided. He suggested the commissioners have that discussion directly with their council members. Staff usually responds to those questions, but there are other questions like the one that came up last night regarding the city's parking standards and whether they should be reviewing those. Another one that came up last night was that the commission wanted to be involved in more aspects of the city, and they were wondering if it was worth appointing a Planning Commission member to our CDBG Committee. They also decided last night that they were going to have a rotating schedule where one commissioner would start coming to each City Council meeting, just so they feel more connected to the issues at large happening in the city. Some of the issues can be explained by staff, but there are others that staff is unsure of the priority level for the council.

Mayor Ramsey asked if the request is because the commissioners are unhappy with the council, if they have things they want to complain about or are frustrated with, or is this more to collaborate.

Director Schaefermeyer believes it is more to collaborate and be involved in the city. He thinks there have been some projects in the past where the commissioners felt things should have gone a different way with the council, but they don't want to get crosswise with the council.

Council Member Marlor added that one of the things the council is supposed to do is appoint people who have brains, and want to do things appropriately. He thinks what they are hearing from the commission is that they want to understand why maybe the commission voted no, but the council voted yes. Some of those commissioners may be future council members or active in other parts of the city, and he would applaud the opportunity to sit down with them. He has served on a planning commission, and it led him to be interested in other service and there were a lot of changes made because of that collaboration.

Mayor Ramsey agrees that the collaboration is important.

Director Schaefermeyer noted he does think they have a good group and he would echo what Council Member Marlor just said; this is a sign of them wanting to be engaged and he has had no concerns with the current Planning Commission. They understand that it's a possibility the council will not agree with their decisions, but they don't always understand the reasons why.

Council Member Harris loves getting together with the planning commission and he thinks that should happen. He likes that they are two distinct groups, and he thinks there are some checks and balances afforded by the two groups not trying to have common thoughts on everything. He also thinks that when the planning commission makes a recommendation, there are often times when a good developer is listening to the concerns of the planning commission and they go back and make adjustments to the projects, so that when it comes before the council it is more palatable. There will be times when they have opposite viewpoints, but the council members are the elected officials and they are the ones accountable to their constituents. They will never be 100% on the same page, but the commission does provide a vital role in what they do, including helping to improve the projects before they get to the council.

Director Schaefermeyer said staff is willing to workshop things with the planning commission, but sometimes they just don't know if that's what they should be spending their time on. This could be a good opportunity for the council to set those priorities for how the planning commission is spending their time beyond just responding to specific applications.

Attorney Loose said the planning commission has been given a required mandatory training over the past few years, and they have a bunch of things on them as a body that they are looking at. All of the administrative items have been pushed to the commission and the council doesn't see a lot of that, and with the legislative items the commission has to give recommendations. Since they work in that administrative isolated bubble, regular meetings with the council would help them stay united.

Manager Lewis asked if the council would like the commission scheduled for one work session, a fifth Tuesday, etc.

The council agreed that they would prefer to meet during a work session, and to plan for possibly two meetings throughout the year.

Manager Lewis suggested one in March and one in September/October, and asked if the council felt that would meet their needs, as well as the planning commission's needs.

Director Schaefermeyer suggested deciding how they will put that agenda together, and who will approve it before the meeting. He doesn't want to have a meeting without a set agenda, as he doesn't believe that will be effective.

Council Member McGuire suggested that if a commissioner has a specific issue they are struggling with, they should call the council member that appointed them and have a discussion about it.

Mayor Ramsey suggested that for the meetings, if the commissioners have something they want on the agenda they should communicate that to staff, who can then discuss that with the council.

Council Members agreed that the commissioners should be reaching out to their appointing council members with specific issues to discuss, and that they are happy to engage in those conversations.

Attorney Loose knows the council and mayor are limited on time, but suggested that rather than using staff as a pass-through, they have a specific person who could consolidate and reach out to a chosen council member or the mayor. Staff should be involved, but the commissioners want to talk to the elected officials as well, and the council members are the ones who appointed them.

Mayor Ramsey is concerned that it sounds like the commissioners are having issues with the council, and she is just trying to understand what's going on.

Attorney Loose reassured her that he hasn't heard of any issues, and he has sat in on their meetings when the Assistant City Attorney isn't available; the commission just wants to be connected and on the same page.

Mayor Ramsey noted that none of the council members have ever not had time to speak with their appointed commissioner, so if they are feeling like that none of the council members are aware of it.

Attorney Loose noted it has been a while since there was a joint meeting, at least a year or two.

Mayor Ramsey said it sounds like everyone is in favor of having that joint meeting, and she has never heard anything other than that. She doesn't want the planning commission to feel like the council doesn't want to meet with them or be on the same page. This is the first time she has heard a formal request asking to schedule this and get it on the calendar, and the council would love to do that.

Council Member Marlors said they have had meetings with the planning commission in the past, and he thinks they should plan on one at least once or twice a year. When he was just starting as a council member, he was the liaison from the council to the planning commission and maybe that's what Attorney Loose is describing. He also used to attend all the planning commission meetings, but he wouldn't recommend that and doesn't think it's a good idea. He would however be fine with a designated person the commissioners could come to.

Manager Lewis discussed the calendaring of the next budget meetings to discuss what staff comes up with. The mid-year budget amendment will be brought to the January 17 meeting, and after that he is proposing putting three budget sessions on the calendar; they may not need all three sessions, but he wants to have them scheduled just in case. Staff and the council discussed those options and everyone's schedules, finally deciding on January 31 at 4:30 p.m. with the intention of having just one long meeting and going through everything that night, with February 22 scheduled as a back-up date just in case they are unable to get through everything in that first meeting. They would then plan to bring the tentative budget for adoption on Tuesday, March 21 with the final budget adoption on May 2.

Mayor Ramsey noted the first meeting in January will include a very long work session, and she will need to join remotely as she has been unable to find a way to be home in time for that.

Council Member McGuire motioned to adjourn the City Council Strategic Planning Meeting. Council Member Harris seconded the motion; vote was unanimous in favor.

ADJOURNMENT

The City Council Strategic Planning Meeting #2 ended at 5:51 P.M.